
BIRMINGHAM TOWNSHIP 

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MINUTES 

FEBRUARY 4, 2019 

 
The regular meeting of the Board of Supervisors was called to order at 7:30 PM in the Township 

Building by Chairman Boorse with the pledge of allegiance.  A quorum of Supervisors was 

declared. 

 

Scott Boorse  - Chairman, Board of Supervisors 

Michael Shiring - Vice-Chairman, Board of Supervisors 

J. Daniel Hill  - Member, Board of Supervisors 

 

Supervisor Hill moved to approve both the organizational and regular minutes from the January 

7, 2019 meeting.  Vice-Chairman Shiring seconded the motion and the minutes were 

unanimously approved. 

 

Vice-Chairman Shiring moved to approve the bills submitted for payment since the January 7, 

2019 meeting.  General Fund bills totaled $85,465.55.  Sewer Fund bills totaled $29,567.20.  

Chairman Boorse seconded the motion and the bills were unanimously approved. 

 

HIRE OF PART-TIME POLICE OFFICER WILLIAM BEHRNDT 

Prior to tonight’s meeting the Board interviewed a candidate for the position of part-time police 

officer.  Upon the recommendation of Chief Nelling, Chairman Boorse moved to hire William 

Behrndt as a part-time police officer at the training rate of $19.00/hr.  Vice-Chairman Shiring 

seconded the motion which was unanimously approved. 

 

APPOINT BRENDAN MURPHY TO PLANNING COMMISSION 

Chairman Boorse explained that Fredda Maddox had resigned from the Zoning Hearing Board.  

The Board of Supervisors have appointed prior Planning Commission member Nicholas 

DiMarino to the Zoning Hearing Board to fill the vacancy. 

 

Supervisor Hill moved to appoint Brendan Murphy of Country Club Road to fill the unexpired 

term through 2020 on the Planning Commission vacated by Nicholas DiMarino.  Chairman 

Boorse seconded the motion which was unanimously approved. 

 

APPOINT CHRISTY MOBILE AS HARB SECRETARY 

Chairman Boorse moved to appoint Christy Mobile as the HARB Secretary effective with the 

March HARB meeting at the rate of $100.00/meeting attendance and preparation of the minutes, 

as established at the organizational meeting.  Vice-Chairman Shiring seconded the motion which 

was unanimously approved. 

 

BARRICKMAN ZHB APPLICATION TO CONSTRUCT ADDITION/1021 RADLEY  

DRIVE/HEARING 2/13/2019 

The Zoning Hearing Board has a hearing scheduled on February 13, 2019 to consider the 

application of Megill Homes, Inc., on behalf of property owners Joshua and Lisa Barrickman, for 

dimensional variances to construct a 319 square foot addition to their existing single family 



home on their non-conforming property located at 1021 Radley Drive.   The requested variances 

are: 

1. From the 10% maximum lot coverage requirement in Section 122-24.C of the Zoning 

Chapter of the Township Code in order to increase the existing lot coverage from 17.9% 

to 18.9%; 

2. From the minimum 90% green space requirement of Section 122-24.1 of the Code in 

order to decrease the existing green space from 82.1% to 81.1%; 

3. From the non-conforming lot requirements of Section 122.109 of the Code. 

 

Chairman Boorse noted the variance requests were diminimus and the property is already non-

conforming. 

 

Vice-Chairman Shiring moved to take a non-position on the application and to defer to the 

expertise of the Zoning Hearing Board to render an appropriate decision after reviewing the 

testimony received at the hearing.   Supervisor Hill seconded the motion which was unanimously 

approved.  

 

AWARD BID FOR 2019 ROAD PROGRAM 

It was duly advertised in the Daily Local News on January 8th and 11th that the Township would 

be awarding the bid for the 2019 Road Program at tonight’s meeting and that the bid documents 

were available on PennBid.  Seven bids were received.  The lowest bid was from Innovative 

Construction Services of Folcroft for a base scope price of $189,073.50 and alternate #1 for a 

price of $15,057.00 for a total cost of $204,130.50.   

 

The Township has budgeted $180,000. from Liquid Fuels State Funds and $50,000. from 

General Funds for road work. Chief Nelling included $7,000. in the 2019 budget for line 

painting.  There are adequate funds in the budget to do the base scope and add alternate #1 which 

will still provide for funding for unforeseen work that may increase the contract amount or for 

other emergency repairs that arise during the year. 

 

Chairman Boorse moved to award the bid for the 2019 Road Program to Innovative Construction 

Services for $204,130.50 for the base scope work and add alternate #1 (milling and paving of 

Sherbrooke Drive).  Vice-Chairman Shiring seconded the motion which was unanimously 

approved. 

 

AWARD BID FOR 2013 FORD TAURUS 

The 2013 Ford Taurus Interceptor Police Sedan was listed for sale on Municibid, an online 

government auction service.  The high bid received was for $5,100. from Syed Ali of Morton 

Grove, Illinois. 

 

Chairman Boorse noted that the Ford Sedan was sold with 81,800 miles on it.  He moved to 

accept the $5,100. bid from Syed Ali.  Vice-Chairman Shiring seconded the motion which was 

unanimously approved. 

 

 

 



CHADDS FORD TOWNSHIP COMPREHENSIVE PLAN 

At its meeting on January 8th, the Planning Commission reviewed the Chadds Ford Township 

Comprehensive Plan Open Space Task Force Report.  The Planning Commission noted the 

highlights of the report as: 

• Adoption of an official map 

• Focus on preservation 

• Engage in land development review 

• Establish a Parks and Recreation Committee 

 

The Planning Commission had no issues with the Open Space Task Force Report. 

 

Chairman Boorse moved to accept the review by the Planning Commission of the Chadds Ford 

Township Open Space Task Force Report and to forward a letter to Chadds Ford Township 

stating that Birmingham Township had no issues with the Open Space Task Force Report.  

Supervisor Hill seconded the motion which was unanimously approved. 

 

CHESTER COUNTY LANDSCAPES3 ENDORSEMENT RESOLUTION 

The Township is in receipt of correspondence dated January 18th from Brian O’Leary, Executive 

Director of the Chester County Planning Commission, announcing the adoption on November 

29, 2018 of Landscapes3 as the official comprehensive plan for Chester County.  Chester County 

municipalities have been requested to pass a resolution endorsing Landscapes3 and to strive and 

make planning decisions consistent with Landscapes3 by using the Plan as a guide in the update 

of planning documents, review of development proposals, installation of infrastructure 

improvements, and implementation of other public improvements and programs. 

 

Vice-Chairman Shiring said that the resolution doesn’t bind the Township to specific action and 

that the Township will do its best to follow the guidelines in Landscapes3. 

 

Chairman Boorse moved to adopt Resolution #2019-0204 to endorse Landscapes3.  Supervisor 

Hill seconded the motion which was unanimously approved. 

                                                                               

TREASURER’S REPORT 

Secretary/Treasurer Nelling reported for the fiscal year ending 2018, 

 

General Fund Balance - $913,598. 

Sewer Fund Balance    - $309,493. 

Sewer Capital Reserve - $ 92,220. 

State Fund                    - $ 21,224. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

General Fund     Budget   Actual   % 

Total Revenues          $2,327,803.                  $2,472,475.                    106.2 

Real Estate Transfer Tax                                160,000.                       242,122.            151.3 

LST Tax       56,000.     60,492.            108.0 

Building Permits      60,000.     51,374.                      85.6 

 

Total Expenditures          $1,696,058.                  $1,558,878.   91.9 

Tax Collection                    3,000.       2,856.                      95.2 

General Legal       23,000.                         15,030.                      65.4 

Police Legal         2,000.        7,729.  386.5 

ZHB        12,000.     21,388.  178.2 

Engineering                  85,000.     81,922.    96.4 

Police Department                                          737,578.   690,043.                       93.5 

Snow Removal                                               120,000.                       136,079.                      113.4 

 

Sewer Fund      

Total Revenues    765,491.   790,701.   103.3 

Total Expenditures    382,259.                       388,538.                      101.6 

 

Secretary/Treasurer Nelling stated that the books had been closed a little earlier than usual this 

year and the auditors from BBD, LLP had been in the Township last week auditing the books 

with no issues identified.  All State annual reports were submitted by their deadlines and W-2’s 

and 1099’s have been prepared and mailed.  Year-end financial statements were provided to the 

Board. Sect./Treas. Nelling noted that in 2018 the Chester County Treasurer’s Office started 

collecting the Township taxes. The Township has saved over $12,000. by having the Treasurer’s 

Office collect the taxes. Payments come monthly to the Township with complete lists of who 

paid and the amounts paid. 

 

Chairman Boorse thanked Secretary/Treasurer Nelling and Chief Nelling for being so watchful 

over the township’s funds and each dollar spent in the budget.  Chairman Boorse moved to 

accept the 2018 Treasurer’s report as presented.  Vice-Chairman Shiring seconded the motion 

which was unanimously approved. 

 

SUMMER 2019 TOWN TOURS AND VILLAGE WALKS 

Jeff Taylor of Hershey Mill, representing the Radley Run County Club (RRCC), was present to 

discuss the 2019 Chester County Towns Tours and Village Walks.  The RRCC was approached 

about participating in the event this year as was done in 2010.  The tour will include the James 

Painter’s 1770 Mansion House, the Penn Charter 1749 Samuel Painter, Jr. House, the Lye House 

ruins, the 1901 Kennelman’s and the 1920’s Huntsman’s houses, remnants of the Mather Estate 

and the Brandywine Fox hunts.  The town tours and village walks is a series of free summer 

strolls through historic areas.  Tours will be from June 13th – August 29th.  Tours last about 50 

minutes and begin at 5:30 PM.  The Mansion House and RRCC will be open to the public for a 

special 25th anniversary buffet dinner on August 29th following the last tour of the summer at a 

cost of $20./person. 

 



Mr. Taylor said that neighboring Pocopson and West Bradford Townships are supporting the 

event as well as the Friends of Brandywine Battlefield. 

 

Mr. Taylor announced a lecture being held at the RRCC on Friday, March 15th @ 7 PM on the 

West Chester – Lenape – Kennett Square Trolley line which will include a visit to the Lenape 

Amusement Park. 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

There was no public comment. 

 

The meeting was adjourned at 8:12 PM. (MTS;JDH) 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

 

Quina Nelling 

Secretary/Treasurer 

 

 
















	BOS Feb. minutes p1.pdf
	BOS minutes p2.pdf

